Regular Session




              March 4, 2024
The members of Hubbard City Council met in regular session on Monday, March 4, 2024, in council chambers with President William Williams presiding. Approximately 26 people were in attendance. 
Roll Call

B. Viele     R. Zambrini     M. Mogg     C. Cummings     R. Hallapy    J. Crowe  
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to excuse any absent officials. 
There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the minutes of the February 20, 2024, regular session as presented to council. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
COMMUNICATIONS
We received the Mayors Court Report for February 24 showing a total of $1,618.00, the Income Tax Comparison for the month of February and the Reconciliation of Bank Statements for month ended February 29, 2024. That is all.
Mr. Williams-Thank you.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the communications and place them in their proper file. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Mr. Williams- Okay, before we go any further, if one of the councilmen or women would make a motion for council to (what is the word I am looking for?) and go out of regular order of business so we can do a special presentation. So, the Chief
Mr. Mogg- Suspend the regular order of business.
Mr. Williams- There you go. That is what I want to do. Will you make that motion?

Mr. Mogg- Sure, I would like to suspend the regular order of business so we can do a presentation at this time.

Ms. Cummings-second

It was moved by Mr. Mogg with a second by Ms. Cummings that council suspend the regular order of business for a special presentation. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Mr. Williams- All yours Chief, Safety Director Bancroft all yours.

PRESENTATION OF OFFICER OF THE YEAR

Chief –I have a three-page report here. It should be about twenty minutes.

Mr. Williams- Okay, you got two.

Chief- Second year in a row that we have done the Officer of the Year, and I have nothing to do with it. It is the officers that pick. I allow them to have their peers give comments. They don’t just get to vote on it, they get to give support on why they are picking each other. I would just like to read some of the comments you hear. One of the things that Sgt. Haynie does is he does our LEADS Audit which is extremely unpopular and not fun. He has gotten us through tons of audits with no hiccups. It is the grimy work no one ever wants to do but it is essential to continue to operate the police department. That is what one of the guys wrote. They recognize that a lot of times things are done that aren’t glorious or the fun stuff. It is really tedious. In fact, you just had to take a test so you could stay compliant.
Safety Director- I did
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Chief- and he passed.
Mr. Williams- Way to go Billy!
Chief- Another one wrote that Sgt. Haynie shows tremendous patience when handling multiple high stress calls. He had a suicidal person with a knife to their throat and he was able to talk them down. You can always rely on him. He is always willing to help out and do extra paperwork or whatever to get patrol off on time to save the overtime. During the higher stress calls, he is always professional. He is confident. He makes his support confident to follow him in whatever is going to happen. The guys and girls under him are confident to go on any call and they strongly believe that Sgt. Haynie provides this agency with much more than he asks of it and is a prime example of what a public servant should be. Really good comments, the other really cool thing about it was he got the most votes but there were four other people who got nominated. It is a very big team effort down there, very team oriented. Everybody is appreciating each other. It has been a good thing but to get that honor is pretty good. These guys sitting there with him when they put the badge on, it only weighs a few ounces but, the weight of that badge knowing the responsibility you have with it may as well be a ton. You walk around with that on your chest all the time. So being at work isn’t that big because these guys have a passion for it. I support and recognize Sgt. Haynie.
(Applause) Speech

Sgt. Haynie- Thank you everyone for this. Thank you for voting for me.

Mr. Williams- If I could say one thing, Howard and I have known each other for probably longer than we want to admit since our girls were how old? I don’t even know but all my interactions with you I just want to say, might be different from some people because we do know each other. It is not necessarily President of Council to a Police Officer but no matter what, he is always in a good mood. He is never… I don’t know how you do it because I know what you go through, and I hope you know… you all know all our officers; I hope you know how much we appreciate you and what you do for our community.

Sgt. Haynie- Thank you. I appreciate it.
Mr. Williams- Okay, if we could have a motion to convene back into regular order of business?

It was moved by Mr. Mogg with a second by Ms. Cummings to convene back into regular order of business. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
Finance- Ms. Zambrini- Yes Mr. President, the finance committee did meet this evening without ongoing discussion regarding compensation. And the next finance committee meeting has been set for April 1st which is our next council at 6:00 pm here in council chambers. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- Thank you.

Park & Rec-Ms. Cummings- Yes Mr. President, the park & rec. board has posted the maintenance worker’s position. They started a new Facebook page, and you can find the requirements and the new postings on there and the mayor’s office is also assisting with the posting of the position. If anyone is interested all the details can be found on the city Park & Recreation Board page. Our next meeting will be next Tuesday here in council chambers. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- Thank you. 
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Economic Development- Mr. Hallapy- No report Mr. President, thank you.
Mr. Williams-Thank you.
Planning & Zoning- Ms. Viele- The Hubbard Planning & Zoning will be meeting March 11th at 7:00 pm here in council chambers. The one item on their agenda deals with a new business on North Main Street selling ATV’s and motorcycles. The Zoning Appeals has no business this month. I will be attending another meeting tomorrow, March 5th at 6:00 pm at Hubbard Township Administration Building dealing with the compatibility plan with the airbase. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- Thank you.

Utilities- Mr. Kerr- Not in attendance
Streets & Sidewalks- Mr. Crowe- Yes Mr. President, I met with the service director, and we are discussing dates for the street sweep and the branch pick-up. I called Republic Services to get updated flyers. The one I have is almost ten years old, so I thought it was time to get an update and share with the community all the dos and don’ts on recycling and branch pickup. I will have more information once they send that to me. That is all I have. Thank you.
Mr. Williams-Thank you.
Safety- Mr. Mogg- Yes sir, just one small thing, with the nice weather coming out the police department has been receiving numerous calls about dirt bikes and four wheelers and what not riding up and down the streets. Just to let the public know, they are investigating, they are following up on leads and they are checking into all this. They are not just letting it go by. That is all I have. Thank you.
Mr. Williams-Thank you.
REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES
Mr. Williams- Do you have anything on the cemetery Mr. Mogg?
CEMETERY BOARD- Mr. Mogg- No sir, no report on that.
Mr. Williams- How about the fire district?

FIRE DISTRICT- Mr. Mogg- The fire board held a special meeting last week. We presented a contract to the Chief and a contract to the Administrative Assistant. They have brought up questions on both of those contracts. So, our next meeting, which is going to be held Wednesday, March 13th at 6:00 pm in the Township building. We will be tweaking the contracts to use a better term. That is all I have. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
REPORTS OF CITY OFFICIALS
SAFETY DIRECTOR- Bill Bancroft- Thanks President Williams, everyone knows when there is an emergency to call 911 but I think there are some doubts as to what number to call when they need to report something like a dirt bike going down the road, suspicious people pulling on doors during the middle of the day. It happened on Christian Avenue today. We need to call 330-675-2730 and report these things because we can’t guess what is happening through town. We are trying to patrol the neighborhoods and stuff like that but if we don’t get calls on stuff like this guess what? We aren’t coming. We can’t do nothing about it. You know Facebook and all this other kind of stuff is just driving me crazy. Everyone will discuss things on Facebook and 
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report it but no one will call the police to tell them. We are the only ones that can do anything about it. It irks me that nobody is calling the proper people to solve these things. If you don’t want this stuff to happen, call us. That is the only way we can do it. If you see something, say something. I don’t care how minute it is. We will check it out everything is fine, no harm no foul. You know if somebody is breaking into doors, somebody was pulling on my door this morning, well this afternoon repeatedly. The screen door that was locked. They just kept pulling on it, pulling on it, pulling on it. We called. They checked him out. I don’t know I will have to check later to see what happened. Probably no permit. A Kid was walking, two people were walking around. One had a laptop. I mean you could be casing places with a laptop, taking pictures, seeing whose home is, what door is locked, what door is not locked, what cars are in the driveway. Fortunately, someone called. So, that is good. That is all I have.
Mr. Williams- Thank you.
SERVICE DIRECTOR-Mr. Farcas- Thank you Mr. President. With the help of the superintendent Kevin Lyden, all department heads are establishing a daily work schedule for their employees. That way it gives me an opportunity to find out more about what their job consists of and what they are getting done. It will be such as…you know like salt spreaders, doing maintenance on them. Now is a good time to do it with their equipment, backhoes, and trucks.
Mr. Williams- instead of waiting until you need it.

Mr. Farcas- Instead of waiting until you need it.

Mr. Williams- Yeah, you don’t want to do that.

Mr. Farces- Thank you.

Mr. Williams- Thank you.
LAW DIRECTOR- Mark Villano- No report this evening Mr. President, thank you.
Mr. Williams- Thank you.
TREASURER- Marsha Ruha- I have no report this evening, thank you.
AUDITOR- Michael Villano- Not in attendance
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the reports of standing committees, special committees, and city officials. Any questions or comments on the reports? 
Mr. Villano- I have a question.

Mr. Williams- Yes sir

Mr. Villano- Can you repeat the phone number again?
Mr. Bancroft- It is 330-675-2730, the non-emergency number.
Mr. Williams- I would just like to say Mr. Lyden, Mr. Farcas, I think that is great a great idea. Preventive maintenance is the best thing you can do.

Mr. Farcas- We agree.
Mr. Williams- I remember there was a time when we would have our first snow and oh this plow don’t work or that don’t work. That don’t seem to be happening now so good job Kevin.
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There were no more questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

MAYOR’S REPORT
Thank you, President Williams. I will keep it to two minutes.

Mr. Williams- thank you.
Mayor- A follow up from many discussions we have had with AMP transmission a true discussion about the 138 opportunity that could be here for our electric system. I have correspondence going back and forth and I would like to bring AMP transmission here for a presentation hopefully, at a work session with all of council specific to AMP representing us to have the discussion of the availability of 138. Our system is currently a 23kv system that is the way we are interconnected. If we want to have a discussion, we need to utilize AMP transmission at the table because we are only seen as one customer in this network. It is a very interesting thing. I just checked my email and have not yet heard back this evening of some available dates in March and April, but I will keep everyone posted. We had a very productive meeting with Pine Lakes development. It seems very promising at this point, and we are hoping to see some final approval and plans and be able to keep council up to date on the future housing development that will be coming next to Pine Lakes Golf Course. We also had our waterline preconstruction meeting. It occurred this past week. The start date is still as a reminder March 25th. So, it is coming up. The city and Township were once again awarded the electronics recycling grant that we will be able to do here in the next few months here at city hall. The city and township applied for that jointly. The city and township also joint applied for the tire recycling that will occur as well out at the township. We have been very successful with those grants when working alongside the township. As a reminder, Goof Deeds Trumbull is coming April 11, 2024, here in City Hall at 6:30 pm. Lastly, Ray and I had a wonderful meeting today with our VFW concerning additional bridges to be named to honor our veteran’s here in the city. We have already accomplished two. They came to us and wanted to have a discussion to see about the support to move forward and try to get another bridge named here in the city. The World War I, World War II Veteran’s Memorial Bridge would be the next on a list to get renamed. Obviously, we have some on our side streets here within the city, water and parks that have those smaller bridges on them. We also have some right here on 62/7 right by Pizza Works and out by Drummond. There are a number of bridges that still have that opportunity to be named to honor our Veteran’s. During the discussion today, the point was made that the Word War I, World War II Veteran’s Bridge we are on a very narrow time frame to see if a World War II Veteran that lives in the city would still be able to see something named after their sacrifice. We had a really good meeting. We are working on some of the logistics about it. Obviously, with a local bridge that is through the county is a very simplistic process as we know from before when we did the Hubbard Veteran’s Bridge on the state routes. It is a lot more complicated and takes about a year. So. We are gathering more information in the next coming weeks and hopefully be able to bring something for all of you to support and help us move forward with that project. That is all, thank you.
Mr. Williams- Thank you.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the mayor’s report.
Mr. Mogg- I have a comment. I contacted the mayor at the end of last week. He and I have been in discussions for about a year speaking about bridges. I am going to move forward at the next meeting and propose renaming a bridge here in town after our first responders here in Hubbard. So, I will be proposing legislation at the next meeting, I am kind of looking at the bridge by Pizza Works since we had that big flood in twenty…2002.

Mr. Williams- We had three.
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Mr. Mogg- Yeah but I mean that big one where the truck got stuck under the bridge.

Just to let everybody know I will be proposing that at the next meeting. That is all.

Mr. Williams- very good. 

There were no more questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

UNFINISHED OR OLD BUSINESS 
MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS
Mr. Williams- I do. Mayor, we talked on Friday when you gave me that call from Mr. Ferrara. I did speak to him something about what went on back in 2000/2002 with the rezoning of the golf course and the PUD and all that. He somehow thinks I remember what happened. I don’t. He is supposedly going to email me with his questions at which time I am 99.999% that I am going to hand it off to you because I was on council at that time, and I did my part. I mean if he has got questions, I am sure it is going to be something our legal counsel or the engineering firms are going to have to talk to him about. Not me. As of now, I have not received anything. He said he was going to send it over the weekend I thought but I didn’t get anything yet. As soon as I get it, I will let you know. 

Mayor- inaudible
Mr. Williams-thank you.
PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON AGENDA ITEMS
Mr. Williams- if there is anyone who would like to address city council on either of our two agenda items when recognized please step forward to the microphone. You will have three minutes unless extended by council vote. We have no one.
NEW BUSINESS & REQUESTS FOR LEGISLATION

Mr. Williams- As far as I know no one has any requests for legislation this evening.

ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS
Ordinance 4-24 First Reading

AUTHORIZING THE SERVICE DIRECTOR TO APPLY FOR, ACCEPT, AND TO ENTER INTO A WATER POLLUTION CONTROL LOAN FUND (WPCLF) CONSTRUCTION LOAN AGREEMENT ON BEHALF OF THE CITY OF HUBBARD FOR THE SANITARY SEWER IMPROVEMENT PROJECT AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele to suspend the second and third readings of Ordinance 4-24. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote Unanimous.

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele that ordinance 4-24 be passed as read. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote Unanimous.

Resolution 2-24 First Reading

AUTHORIZING THE BOARD OF CONTROL TO ADVERTISE FOR BIDS FOR THE CITY OF HUBBARD SANITARY SEWER IMPROVEMENT PROJECT.
It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele to suspend the second and third readings of Resolution 2-24. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote Unanimous.
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It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele that Resolution 2-24 be passed as read. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote Unanimous.

PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 
Mr. Williams- If there is anyone who wishes to address city council on non-agenda items related to city council business please step forward to the microphone and state your name and address for the record. You will have three minutes unless extended by council vote. I don’t see anyone. At this point, I believe we were looking to go into executive session.
Mr. Mogg- Yes sir, I would like to make a motion that council suspend its regular order of business to convene into executive session pursuant to Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22G for the sole purpose of consideration or preparing for, conducting or reviewing negotiations or bargaining session with public employees concerning their compensation or other terms or conditions of their employment for the FOP Sergeants bargaining union contract.
Ms. Cummings-second

Mr. Williams- yeah

Ms. Cummings- I didn’t know if you were going to repeat it.

Mr. Williams- No you have to make a second first.

Ms. Cummings-second

It was moved by Mr. Mogg with second by Ms. Cummings that council convene into executive session pursuant to Ohio Revised code Section 121.22G for the sole purpose for consideration of the following matters, preparing for, conducting or reviewing negotiations or bargaining sessions with public employees concerning their compensation or other terms and conditions of their employment. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
Mr. Williams- Was there a motion to go back into regular session?

Mr. Mogg- motion to go back into regular session.
Ms. Cummings-second

It was moved by Mr. Mogg with a second by Ms. Cummings that council convene back into regular session. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Mr. Williams- Okay, is there a motion to adjourn?
ADJOURN 
It was moved by Mr. Mogg with a second by Ms. Cummings to adjourn. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 
__________________________                                __________________________
Lorrie Brown, Council Clerk 


              William Williams, President
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Discussion of the negotiations for the FOP Sergeant’s Contract 

__________________________                                __________________________

Lorrie Brown, Council Clerk 


              William Williams, President

_______________________

Mayor Benjamin Kyle

